
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

LOCATION: CITY HALL

March 8, 2022
Convene: 6:00 pm

Please note: The March Council Meeting will be held at City Hall. The City will continue to have phone conferencing available. To participate in the phone conference call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#.

Roll Call

Administrative Matters

· New Directions Northwest, Inc./Baker County Housing Task Force

· Baker County Weed Supervisor Jeffrey Pettingill

Mayor’s Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately. If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the Consent Agenda. 

· Minutes of the February 15, 2022 Council Meeting. 

· Resources and obligations report – February

Accounts Payable & Payroll

· Accounts Payable & Payroll - February

City Recorder/Public Works

· Reports

Administrative Matters

· Water Compliance Project – Ducote Consulting
· Resolution No. R-2203-2 Authorizing a Safe Drinking Water Loan
· Public Works Maintenance Job Opening Review

· Mayor/Council Compensation Review & Proposal

Unfinished Business

New Business

Council Reports

Public Comments

The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442 The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410.
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
MARCH 8, 2022
       CONVENE: 6:00PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor Brown opened the March 8, 2022 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Dennis Anthony, Peter Hall, Ken Bain, Angie Shurtleff and Terry Blaske. City Recorder Valerie Russell was also present. Council member Don Adcock was absent.
Citizen present: Jim Daniels, Brandon Daniels, Gail Daniels, Chris Olmsted, David Wong, John Shurtleff, Brad Allen and June Allen. Sandy Wood and Garla Rowe were present via-conference call. Baker County Weed Supervisor Jeffrey Pettingill and Andi Walsh from New Directions were also present.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Administrative Matters

New Directions Northwest, Inc./Baker County Housing Task Force
Andi Walsh from New Directions Northwest explained to the Council that the Baker County Housing Task Force is addressing housing for individuals with behavioral health conditions. Behavioral health conditions include mental health or substance abuse disorders and for individuals that cannot advocate for themselves. New Directions is working with OHA (Oregon Health Authority) who put out a call for proposals to get a grant to find out from the communities the housing needs for individuals with behavior health conditions. This includes homeless individuals that cannot advocate for themselves. There are different levels of service depending on the need of the individual. OHA is asking New Directions to find out from the community (Baker County) what the housing needs are for individuals with behavioral health conditions. Surveys will be conducted to prioritize the housing needs for those with behavioral health disorders. The Task Force will review the surveys to find the priorities. City council members or individuals have an opportunity to be on the Task Force. Being on the Task Force allows you to be a part of the process either by just seeing the emails or actually attending the meetings to be a voice in the process. 
Councilor Hall stated that he wanted to be on the list to be kept informed because this is a very complex issue. 
Andi stated that the information that is obtained in the surveys at the local level will be submitted to OHA to see where the needs are and then grants will be available for those needs. The surveys will be available in the different communities in many locations including food banks and the Salvation Army. They are relying on the individuals to self-identify and to voluntarily complete the survey. 
The City will include the information for the survey in the monthly newsletter. 

Baker County Weed Supervisor Jeffrey Pettingill
Jeffrey Pettingill, Baker County Weed Supervisor, addressed the Council concerning weed control in Haines. Jeffrey would like Haines and Baker County to enter into a MAO (Mutual Agreement Order) which allows the County to come into the City limits to work with residents and the City to control noxious weeds. The county already has the jurisdiction but politically it is beneficial to have an agreement with the community. The City either has to control the weeds or have an agreement with the County to control the weeds. The County would charge about $80.00 per mile of roadway. 
The County is also going to apply for a grant to purchase an ATV with tracks for spraying the marshlands. Jeffery is also going to ask for herbicide in the grant. Jeffrey asked to partner with the City to provide an “in kind” match for the grant which would require the City to document hours spent controlling weeds. The state allows $30.00 per hour for labor spraying and there is also an allowance for mowing and other weed control. 
Councilor Anthony made a motion to enter into a MAO with County for weed control. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Councilor Anthony made a motion to provide a $300.00 “in kind” match for a grant for an ATV with tracks for weed spraying. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.  

Water Compliance Project – Ducote Consulting
Nick Ducote from Ducote Consulting gave an update on the Water Compliance Project. Nick provided the Council with a spread sheet of the Engineering budget which included the secured funding and the earmarked money, Congressional Directed Spending Grant, that is not secured at this time. The loan amount is shown under DWRLF and Nick is encouraging the City to secure the loan just in case it is needed. Signing the loan contract does not obligate the City to use the loan if it is not needed or pay interest on money that is not used. Nick is concerned about the inflation rate at this time and construction costs being so high that bids could come in high. If the bids come in high then the City will not be able to award the bid unless the funds are available. The project is scheduled to go out to bid the end of March and award in mid-April. 
Councilor Anthony made a motion to approve the loan contract. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Nick gave an overview of the Engineering budget and explained that it was necessary to move funds around and add some funds to the budget. The increase included $24,000 to inspect the old water tank, the Rock Creek crossing and boring under the railroad. 
Agenda Item No. 2 – Consent Agenda

February 8, 2022 Minutes

Councilor Hall requested a correction to the February 15, 2022 minutes. In his report concerning the LOC conference he requested to change “the LOC paid the fee to attend and reimbursed for mileage” to “the LOC reimbursed the costs to attend the conference so generously that it was as if they paid for it”.
Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

March Payroll & Accounts Payable
Councilor Shurtleff excused herself due to a conflict of interest. 

Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the March Payroll and Accounts Payable. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 3 – City Recorder Report
City Recorder

Sharing Pantry
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that she was approached by Deputy Maldonado asking if the City would be interested in locating a Sharing Pantry in Haines. A Sharing Pantry is a small structure where people can donate food so those in need can access the food. The Sharing Pantry could be located by City Hall. Deputy Maldonado stated that there has not been any problems with the Sharing Pantry’s in Baker City or the other communities that have one in Baker County. The structure can be provided by the community or one can be obtained from the Baker County Safe Communities Coalition.
Councilor Hall questioned if it would be a liability to the City is someone got sick from the food. 

Councilor Blaske did not like the idea. 

Valerie stated that she would check with the insurance company on the liability issue and bring it back to the table next month.

2022-2023 Budget
Volunteers to serve on the 2022-2023 Budget Committee will be needed. 

Congressional Directed Spending Grant
Jessica Keys from Senator Merkley’s office contacted Valerie and stated that the bill containing the Congressional Directed Spending Grant, which the City is named in, is scheduled to be signed by Congress and the President on Friday March 11, 2022. The City of Haines will receive a $1,000,015 grant for the water project if the bill is approved. Senator Merkley and Wyden lobbied for Haines to receive these funds.

Community Connections Agreement
Community Connections is offering a Low-Income Household Water Assistance Program. This program is a new federal emergency water and wastewater assistance program, established and funded through the 2021 Consolidated Appropriations Act (CAA) and the 2021 American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA). This program is designed to provide low-income households (at or below 60% median income) with assistance in paying water and wastewater utilities. 
An agreement needs to be signed in order to participate in the program and Valerie asked for approval to sign the agreement. 

Council agreed to have Valerie sign the agreement.


Water Compliance Project Kick-off Meeting
There will be a Kick-off meeting with the Engineers from JUB Engineers and Nick Ducote for the Water Compliance Project March 14, 2022 from 1:00 pm – 3:00 pm. 
Agenda Item No. 4 – Administrative Matters
Resolution No. R-2203-2 Authorizing a Safe Drinking Water Loan
City Recorder Valerie Russell read aloud Resolution No. R-2203-2 Authorizing Safe Drinking Water Loan to the Council.

Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept Resolution No. R-2203-2 Authorizing a Safe Drinking Water Loan. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Public Works Maintenance Job Opening Review
Councilor Anthony presented the Council with a revised Public Works Maintenance I Job Description which included salary parameters. 
Councilor Bain made a motion to accept the Public Works Maintenance I Job Description. Councilor Anthony seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Mayor/Council Compensation Review & Proposal
Councilor Anthony presented the Council with a proposal to increase the Council compensation from $50.00 per month to $75.00 per month. And to increase the Mayor’s compensation from $50.00 per month to $500.00 per month. 

Discussion followed. 

Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the proposal to increase Council compensation to $75.00 per month and the Mayor’s compensation to $500.00 per month beginning July 1, 2022. Councilor Anthony seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 5 – Public Comments

Sewer RV Dump
Citizen Jim Daniels addressed the Council on his concerns about the recently installed sewer RV dump on the Fifth Street right of way by the City shop. Jim stated that the City has already installed the sewer RV dump and asked if there was any consideration of the neighbors on this matter. He stated that he had not heard any information about this being installed and all of a sudden it was just there. 
Mayor Brown explained that the planning of the sewer RV dump had been going on for two years and no one has ever attended one of the meeting or read the minutes of the meetings until after it was built. 

Jim Daniels stated that in the minutes of October of 2019 it was approved along with a 2 space RV park. In July of 2021 there was a comment in the minutes that the RV sewer dump would be completed this summer. In September 2021 the Council approved money for Shurtleff Construction in the amount of $2,500 to construct the pad. That is the only mention in the minutes in the last 2 years and there has never been any mention of it in the Newsletter. None of the property owners in the neighborhood were notified that this was going to be constructed. There is going to be a public RV dump in the City right of way 80 feet away from a house that has at least six kids living in it. He also asked about plans for traffic control, why did the City put it in and why in that location. Another question was who was going to maintain the RV dump and who was going to clean up any mess that is made. 
Mayor Brown explained that there was a definite need for an RV dump in Haines and he personally has witnessed people dumping raw sewage on the ground and down the street. 
Citizen Chris Olmsted commented that he lives on Fifth Street right next to the RV dump and he anticipates people will be scattering sewerage in front of his house. 
Brandon Daniels commented that he worked for the State of Oregon and he has witnessed that two out of ten people don’t even hook up a hose they just pull the plug. This RV dump doesn’t not have any containment, no curbs or drain to clean up mess if there is a spill. This project has cost $6,200 so far and the project is not complete. 

Gail Daniels stated that Fifth Street commonly has water standing on the roadway when it is raining. The RV dump is flat with no slope or drain so the sewage will be running into the street. There is also the concern that Chris Olmsted’s driveway will be blocked by RV’s. She believes that these are valid concerns and would love the Council to meet them at the site and discuss the situation.
Contractor John Shurtleff explained that he was not finished with the construction of the RV dump and there would be curbs installed. He visited several locations where RV dumps are located and took pictures of how they were designed and none of them had a drain or grate. He spoke with the owner of the Hot Lake RV park and they stated that they have never had any problem with people making a mess or spills. Some of them don’t even have water available to clean up a mess if there was one. John stated that the problem with an open grate would be the possibility of things being dropped into the dump which could cause it to plug up. 
The Mayor, Council and City Recorder reassured everyone that the intention was to create a sanitary location for people to dispose of sewage from their RV’s. The area will be maintained and any spills will be cleaned up as soon as possible. 

A lengthy discussion followed. 
Council agreed that some of the Council members would meet on site with the Daniels and any other neighbors that have concerns and discuss any issues. 
Meeting adjourned at 8:00 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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